TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP

ANTRIM COUNTY, MICHIGAN

MINUTES OF JULY 12, 2006

TOWNSHIP ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

TOWNSHIP HALL, EASTPORT, MICHIGAN

Present:  Colvin and Houghton

Absent:  Martel, Keelan and Scally

Alternates:  Hein and Nothoff

Audience:  12

1. Meeting convened at 7:00 PM.  Colvin chaired the meeting, and alternate Hein sat on the Board to constitute a quorum.  

2. Minutes.  There is a motion by Houghton and seconded to accept the minutes of April 12, 2006 as prepared.  Motion carries 3-0.

3. Messerly Appeal 2006-01.  The Public Hearing is opened.  Bill Peyton of True Builders presents the Messerly proposed plans for construction of their home.  They had originally submitted plans at the December ZBA meeting, where certain variances were approved, but the ZBA requested they stay within the 50-foot setback in the front yard.  During an on-site meeting with the Antrim County Health Department, it was determined the County does not want to see holding tanks used in a new construction but rather sewage treatment.  With the house pushed back the required fifty feet there is not enough room to put any type of sewage treatment on site.  By moving the building 20 feet, there would then be enough room to put a raised mound system.  Therefore their request is for a 20-foot variance from the required 50-foot front yard setback.  At the December meeting, variances were granted for the side setback areas but not the front.

Chuck Edwards, representing N.W. Michigan Community Health Agency speaks to the Board.  He explains that code does not permit holding tanks on a new construction, therefore the Messerly’s original permit was denied.  It then went to the appeals board, where a compromise was suggested.  If the ZBA would allow the variance, the Health Department would allow a 450 square foot elevated septic system rather then the required 700 square foot system, which is based on the size of the new structure.  The appeal at the County Health Department was tabled to wait and see the outcome of the ZBA appeal.

Houghton reads into the record a letter received from Mary Whisman, in which she states that the survey of the property should be checked to determine location of property lines, and also states she has no problem with the variance as long as it does not encroach on their property.  

A letter was also read from the ZBA Chairman, Pat Keelan, who was not able to be at tonight’s meeting.  He outlines the reasons why he believes the Board should deny this variance request.  All letters are on file with the original minutes of this meeting. 

Public Comments are heard from Trevor Wood, a neighbor, who talks about the smaller but more efficient field.  Bonnie Nothoff comments about the number of bedrooms determining the size of the drain field required.  Denny Hanysak says that he is 100% in agreement with what they’re trying to do.  Briggs reminds the Board they don’t need to debate the septic requirements.  They should trust the Health Department to approve the appropriate system.  Rather, they should debate whether Chapter XX of the Zoning Ordinance, Section 20.06, items A, B, C and D apply in this case.  With no further comments, the Public Hearing is closed.

The Board debates the issues of holding tanks vs. septic systems.  They also discuss the County’s postponement of their decision and where that puts the ZBA.  They look at the plans and discuss options of moving the structure back and/or reducing its size.  ZBA feels they are trying to put too large a house on too small a lot.  After further discussion, there is a motion by Colvin to deny the variance until a decision is heard from the Health Dept.  Motion dies for lack of second.  Motion by Houghton and seconded to deny the variance request based upon the fact that the conditions for granting a variance under Article 7 A, B, C, and D were not met by the applicant.  Motion seconded by Colvin.  There is discussion on why A, B, C, and D were not met.  A.  They do not have circumstances peculiar to their property.  Others have the same situation.  B.  They are not being deprived of their rights.  C. The size of the structure requested by the applicant is the cause of the problem.  D.  The purpose of the ZBA is to try and enforce the rule.  Motion carries 3-0.  Mr. Houghton would like to go on record that he believes it is the job of the County Board of Appeals to decide one way or another whether they will permit holding tanks on this property.  

4. Item 4 will be postponed until the next meeting due to absence of 3 members.

5. Item 5 will be postponed for the same reason.

6. There being no more business there is a motion and second to adjourn the meeting at 8:30 PM

These minutes are respectfully submitted and are subject to approval at the next regularly scheduled meeting.

Kathy S. Windiate

Recording Secretary    

